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June 6, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into the sale of one improved parcel of King County owned real property in Maple Valley, within County Council District Nine.
The Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) of King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks, (DNRP) is custodian of a parcel known as the West property (West), located at 22621 SE 206th Street, in Maple Valley (see Attachment A).  The West’s Assessor Parcel Number 511240-0040 is 5.01 acres, has a residence, small barn, and several outbuildings.  It is located adjacent to King County’s Taylor Creek Flood Reduction and Habitat Restoration Project, which was substantially completed in 2006.  West was created out of a larger, approximately 11 acre parcel that WLRD purchased for use in the Taylor Creek project.  The residential improvements are located outside the sensitive area of interest on the property, therefore making this remainder of the property a candidate for resale once the project was completed.  West was involved in a boundary line adjustment germane to the Taylor Creek project itself.  A description of the surplussing process that led to its marketing follows.
Relocation of the fish-bearing, Cedar River tributary known as Taylor Creek was a joint effort commenced in year 2002 between WLRD and the county’s Roads Services Division (RSD), Department of Transportation.  The project’s intention was to move flooding creek waters out of the roadway culvert next to Maxwell Road SE to improve fish habitat and avoid catastrophic flood damage that occurred to Maxwell Road during major storms.  The fish migration path had eroded after being redirected closer to the roadway years ago during development of Maple Valley’s early farming community.  
This enormously successful project restored and enhanced 5.9 acres of wetland habitat and relocated 900 feet of Taylor Creek.  Approximately 2.2 acres of existing Category III wetland was graded, Taylor Creek was relocated to its historic alignment away from the road, and natural hydraulic conditions that previously existed throughout the floodplain were restored.  The project enhanced 4 acres of existing wetland habitat and restored 1.9 acres of wetland.  More than 200 pieces of woody debris were placed in the stream, wetland, and associated buffers.  Taylor Creek’s total length was increased by approximately 500 feet.  In addition to habitat protection, the project protected the roadway infrastructure and eliminated a serious life-safety hazard.
A property just south of and adjacent to West was the first property acquisition by RSD for this flood reduction and habitat restoration project.  WLRD subsequently acquired West as an approximately 11-acre parcel in spring of 2004 to assist in reestablishment of the Maxwell Road right-of-way, continue the new creek bed, allow for habitat mitigation plantings to the project, and add to open space available around the creek.
A joint decision was made between DNRP and the Department of Transportation (DOT) to divide off the sensitive portions of both parcels needed for riparian restoration work and to surplus their remainders.  The other parcel will be brought to council in a separate surplus action.  Out of West’s original 11 acres, only one and a half acres were needed for restoration, and all of the residential improvements were located in the upland, non-sensitive portion of the parcel.  A similar situation existed on the parcel to the south.  Determination was made by the departments that highest and best use of West would be created by a boundary line adjustment between West and the adjacent south property.  The intended boundary line adjustment would create two approximately five-acre residential parcels with their existing improvements, and allow the creation of a new third parcel of approximately six acres of sensitive wetland preservation and open space.  This boundary line adjustment #L04L0077, allowed under K.C.C. 19A.08 and recorded in January 2005 (recording no. 20050222900014), realized West as a marketable 5.01 acre residential property, while preserving wetland on its west side.  A rendition is attached showing the progress of the boundary line adjustment (Attachment B), defining the newly formed parcels, including preserved wetlands and Taylor Creek habitat which will be owned by King County into perpetuity. 
In 2006, WLRD determined that the newly-defined five-acre West property was not necessary for recreational, public park, or other open space use, but that a permanent planting easement of approximately one quarter acre on the southwest side of the West parcel must be preserved to fulfill Taylor Creek’s stream buffer requirements.  With a sale of this parcel subject to the planting easement preservation, WLRD declared the property surplus to its needs.  

Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) determined that West also does not meet the criteria for affordable housing.  Notices were circulated to other county departments and to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed interest.  Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, in December 2006, King County’s FMD declared West surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.
The house was constructed in 1938, and in 2006 WLRD decided to sell the property as-is, upgrading the bathroom and kitchen to modernize sufficient for standards of safety and resale.  Then, pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, King County’s FMD listed West for sale with the Northwest Multiple Listing Service, and an offer has been accepted for Two Hundred Ninety-Five Thousand One Hundred Dollars, from buyers Robert J. and Denise R. Whitbeck.  The buyer’s contingencies have been satisfied, and this sale is poised to close upon council approval.

Benefits to the Public from the West Property Sale
WLRD’s stated mission is “to help protect King County's water and lands so that its citizens can enjoy them safely today, and for generations to come.”  The wetlands and restored fish migration path of the Taylor Creek Restoration Project are perfect examples of the protection and restoration that can be created for terrestrial ecosystems and the protection of public health and safety.  WLRD sought Roads Services Division’s assistance in restoring the roadway in purchasing property that would allow restoration of the creek and improvements to the roadway.
WLRD’s further mission is its dedication to the cost-effective investment of public funds to promote a balance of human health, safety and public benefits with ecosystem protection. WLRD’s decision to surplus the portion of West not utilized in the Taylor Creek restoration will immediately replace some of the funds dedicated to this project.  Those funds will be returned to the SWM CIP Non-Bond and be available for other WLRD projects.  Use of proceeds from the sale of West will assist to maximize efficiencies which will minimize the financial burden on King County citizens of creating funding for the private and public costs of recurring floods.
Another very personal note of importance is that the buyers of West are truly excited to live next to Taylor Creek and have purchased this property in order to share the experience that a wetland provides.  They and their children have expressed awe in their observation of the creatures that have already reoccupied newly restored wetlands.  And they are dedicated to its long-term preservation.  
Reason for the Transmittal to Council
Pursuant to K.C.C. 45.56.080, the council must approve sale of county-owned real property.  The proposed ordinance authorizes the Executive to execute this current sale.  The property’s legal description and a Purchase and Sale Agreement are enclosed as attachments to the ordinance.
Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630, or Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, at 206-296-6587.
Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures:
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive 

      Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Linda Dougherty, Director, Road Services Division, DOT
